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the formation of midwifery clubs in pilot health facilities 
across the country. These clubs consist of approximately 
10-15 midwives who meet at least once every month. The 
venue for the meetings is decided by the club members, and 
their discussions and activities are independent of facility 
authorities. The members utilize their resources to ensure the 
success of the meetings.  

During club meetings, discussions are guided by toolkits 
which focus on four thematic areas: self-care, care for 
family, care for colleagues, and care for clients. From time to 
time, club members utilize the Professional Quality of Life 
scale for health workers (ProQoL) to assess the impact of 
their compassionate work on their well-being.  By regularly 
evaluating their levels of compassion fatigue and burnout, 
midwives could identify areas for improvement and take 
necessary steps to prioritize self-care. 

ConvoCare, which has the slogan ”zomunchi” meaning 
togetherness in Hausa, has provided a safe social space 
for midwives to share and receive social and emotional 
support for the challenges they face in their daily work. 
In collaboration with the Ghana Health Service and the 
midwifery associations, eleven midwives were selected from 
different health facilities, with ten in the Greater Accra region 
and one in the Central region in Ghana. These midwives 
were trained to lead the formation of midwifery clubs in 
their respective facilities and orient club members about the 
initiative. To ensure cultural appropriateness, a club toolkit, 
originally developed in French, was translated and revised to 
suit the Ghanaian context. 
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The ConvoCare initiative has already shown promising 
results in improving the mental health resiliency of midwives. 
By providing a platform for open discussions and sharing 
experiences, midwives can support and uplift one another, 
reducing feelings of isolation and burnout. Moreover, the 
initiative empowers midwives to advocate for their well-being 
and demand the necessary support from health systems and 
policymakers. 

Rabiatu, a midwife and participant in the ConvoCare activity, 
shares her experience: ”Being part of the ConvoCare club has 
been immensely beneficial for me and my colleagues. We 
finally have a safe space to discuss our challenges, share our 
experiences, and support each other. The club has helped 
us develop coping strategies and prioritize self-care, making 
us more effective in our work. It’s amazing to see how this 
initiative has positively impacted not only our mental well-
being but also the quality of care we provide to pregnant 
women.” 

Conclusion  
The ConvoCare activity in Ghana is an essential step towards 
building the mental health resiliency of midwives. By 
prioritizing the well-being of these healthcare professionals, 
the quality of care provided to expectant mothers will be 
enhanced. Together, we can build a healthcare system that 
values and uplifts the mental health of midwives, ultimately 
leading to improved outcomes for both caregivers and those 
they serve. 

ConvoCare...  ConvoCare...  

Zomunchi!Zomunchi!
Zomunchi  means  ’Togetherness’  in  Hausa
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From clinicians and administrators to  
academic nurse educators and researchers, 
Sigma Theta Tau International Honor Society 
of Nursing (Sigma) members are transforming 
global healthcare. Sigma develops nursing 
leaders by providing recognition, education, 
and global opportunities, including these 
international events: 

47th Biennial Convention
11-15 November 2023 | San Antonio, Texas, USA
28-30 November 2023 | Virtual
Attend Sigma’s largest event, which features more 
than 2,000 nurses, outstanding plenary speakers, 
networking opportunities, and over 800 oral and 
poster presentations, all set against a colorful, 
multicultural background. 

Creating Healthy Work Environments 
8-10 March 2024 | Washington, DC, USA
14-15 March 2024 | Virtual
Connect with like-minded peers from nursing 
education and clinical practice settings, all focused 
on practical ways to improve work environments and 
value those who do the work of providing care. 

35th International Nursing  
Research Congress
25-28 July 2024 | Singapore  
6-8 August 2024 | Virtual
Join Sigma in beautiful Singapore to connect and 
engage with more than 1,000 nurse researchers, 
students, clinicians, and leaders who are focused on 
evidence-based nursing science and research. 

Learn more at SigmaNursing.org/Events. 

We develop nurse leaders 
anywhere to improve  
healthcare everywhere.
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By Arancha De La Horra, Caroline 
Lopes Ciofi Silva, Zainab Al-Rawni, 
and Professor Trudie Lang 

On 8th October 2022, Caroline Lopes 
Ciofi Silva, an Intensive Care Unit 
Nurse and Researcher, travelled 
from Sao Paulo, Brazil to Glasgow, 
Scotland for an exchange visit. 
The main goal of the visit was to 
strengthen the partnership and 
network between the Safeguarding 
Health through Infection Prevention 
(SHIP) research group at Glasgow 
Caledonian University and the 
Universities of Sao Paulo & 
Campinas. Therefore, building 
synergy to improve research skills 
and facilitate the development of 
future collaborative projects on 
antimicrobial resistance. 

The exchange visit was supported 
by The Global Health Network and 
Global Research Nurses Pump-
Priming Grant Travel Award. Global 
Research Nurses funded by the 
Burdett Trust for Nursing is a network 
developed by nurses for nurses. The 
prime focus is to help nurses and 
midwives engage, learn and seek 
opportunities to work in clinical 
research, and ultimately develop 
and lead their own studies. The 
ultimate goal is to foster nursing and 
midwifery research leadership in 
low- and middle-income countries 
(LMICs). 

As part of the exchange visit, Dr 
Valerie Ness who leads public 
engagement and involvement at 
SHIP organised a visit to the Queen 
Elizabeth University Hospital with 
Ph. D. student, Ayodeji Matuluko. 
They joined Dr Andrew Seaton, 
Consultant in Infectious Diseases and 
General Medicine and Chair of the 
Scottish Antimicrobial Prescribing 
Group – SAPG, on an antimicrobial 
ward round and were introduced to 
the Outpatient Parenteral Antibiotic 
Therapy (OPAT) service.

Caroline met Professor Jacqui Reilly 
to discuss how she has been involved 
at a national level in developing and 
managing infection prevention and 
control over the years and continues 
to do so as part of her role in National 
Services Scotland (NSS). She learnt 
about the nationally held database 
on nurses’ prescribing, national 
surveillance system for healthcare 
associated infection, and efforts 
to improve cleaning practices in 
healthcare facilities in Scotland.

Discussions also took place on future 
research projects that could flourish 
from the partnership between the 
Brazilian Universities and Glasgow 
Caledonian University. In the first 
instance, plans were made to share 
their experiences by publishing a 
paper on how the experiences of 
Scottish nurses in AMS can contribute 
to the fight against antimicrobial 
resistance in Brazil. 

Now, Professor Valerie Ness and 
Caroline Lopes Ciofi Silva are working 
together on a research project about 
the role of nurses in antimicrobial 
stewardship programs in Brazil. 
This demonstrates the far-reaching 
impact of small pump-priming 
grants to connect excellence, transfer 
knowledge, build capacity and 
foster exchanges in health research 
between and across diseases, regions 
and organisations. This works 
towards The Global Health Network’s 
vision to enable research in every 
healthcare setting - driving equity in 
where research happens, who leads 
and who benefits.

Prof. Caroline Lopes Ciofi Silva, 
Nursing School of the University 
of Campinas, Brazil (UNICAMP), 
Intensive Care Unit Nurse and 
Researcher, Winner of the Global 
Research Nurses Pump-priming Grant 
Travel Award 2021

Strengthening Partnerships to Facilitate 
Collaborative Nurse-Led Research Projects on 

Antimicrobial Resistance in Brazil
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Later on, I met Professor Jacqui Reilly to discuss how she has been involved at a 
national level in developing and managing infection prevention and control over the 
years and continues to do so as part of her role in National Services Scotland (NSS). I 
learnt about the nationally held database on nurses’ prescribing, national surveillance 
system for healthcare associated infection, and efforts to improve cleaning practices in 
healthcare facilities in Scotland. It was inspiring to hear about her professional trajectory 
and realize the many breakthroughs she has achieved as a nurse. 

During my time at GCU, I also had the opportunity to attend two undergraduate 
classes: one of them on research methods and planning a research project, and the 
other about public health policies in Scotland. It was riveting to observe the educational 
strategies used by the lecturers aiming to foster the development of critical thinking 
among the students. 

In between these activities we also discussed future research projects that could 
flourish from the partnership between the Brazilian Universities and Glasgow 
Caledonian University. In the first instance, we intend to share our experiences by 
publishing a paper on how the experiences of Scottish nurses in AMS can contribute to 
the fight against antimicrobial resistance in Brazil. 

 

 
From left to right: Professor Caroline Lopes Ciofi Silva, Dr Alan Middleton and Dr Valerie Ness 

 
It was amazing to see how everyone went out of their way to make me feel at ease and 
were always available to answer my every question. I am confident that the invaluable 
opportunity in observing and Scottish nurses’ working in AMS, in understanding the 
enablers and challenges they encounter, and in talking face-to-face with the 
stakeholders in Scotland, will motivate me to continue working to expand AMS in 
Brazilian nursing. I am forever grateful for the amazing reception of Dr Valerie Ness and 
all of the SHIP research group. 
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Caroline and Deepti KC on a tour round Glasgow Caledonian University 

 

 
Caroline in front of GCU Library 
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Caroline and Deepti KC on a tour round Glasgow Caledonian University 

 

 
Caroline in front of GCU Library 

 
 

Caroline in front of GCU Library

Caroline and Deepti KC on a tour round 
Glasgow Caledonian University

From left to right: Professor Caroline 
Lopes Ciofi Silva, Dr Alan Middleton and 
Dr Valerie Ness



“I had the opportunity to travel 
and gain a better understanding 
of the activities performed by the 
SHIP team, as well as a greater 
insight into the role of Scottish 
nurses in Antimicrobial Stewardship 
(AMS). This is important because in 
Brazil, there is a lack of awareness 
concerning the importance of nurses’ 
role in AMS and the Brazilian research 
team intend to address this issue 
through implementation research.

At Queen Elizabeth University 
Hospital, Glasgow, I hoped to 
understand more about how nurses’ 
work with AMS in Scotland. It was 
fascinating to notice how much 
autonomy the nurses in this service 
had, how they work collaboratively 
with the inter-professional team, 
as well as understanding the 
attributions of nurse prescribers and 
what the requirements are to become 
one in Scotland. 

I also had the opportunity to attend 
two undergraduate classes: one 
of them on research methods and 
planning a research project, and the 
other about public health policies in 
Scotland. It was riveting to observe 
the educational strategies used by 
the lecturers aiming to foster the 
development of critical thinking 
among the students.

It was amazing to see how everyone 
went out of their way to make 
me feel at ease and were always 
available to answer my every 
question. I am confident that the 
invaluable opportunity in observing 
and Scottish nurses’ working in 
AMS, in understanding the enablers 
and challenges they encounter, 
and in talking face-to-face with 
the stakeholders in Scotland, will 
motivate me to continue working to 
expand AMS in Brazilian nursing. I 
am forever grateful for the amazing 
reception of Dr Valerie Ness and all of 
the SHIP research group.

Applications are open for Global Research 
Nurses Pump-priming Grants 2023:  
Research Project Award
The Global Research Nurses and The Global Health Network 
are offering £30,000 in small pump-priming grants ranging 
from £2,000 to £10,000 for nursing and midwifery-led 
research projects in low- and middle-income countries.  
These pump-priming grants are intended to cover  
the costs of conducting small new research projects,  
such as proof-of-principle studies, and aim to empower 
nurses and midwives to assume research leadership 
positions within their institutions and communities.

Funds for the scheme are limited  
and will be awarded competitively.  
Apply before midnight (BST) 30 September 
2023 for a chance to be awarded  

funding for your project. 
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Caroline and Ayodeji Matuluko at Queen Elizabeth University Hospital, Glasgow  

 
 

On a tour round Glasgow Caledonian University, Ph.D. student Deepti KC took me on a 
tour of the Glasgow Caledonian University campus. One thing I thought was remarkable 
was the presence of students from many different nationalities. This was followed by a 
meeting with members of the SHIP team where I was able to introduce myself and share 
with them the ongoing research projects being conducted by myself and my Brazilian 
colleagues. I also attended a SHIP team meeting to learn more about their ongoing 
activities. The organization and objectivity of this meeting stood out to me, with timely 
and helpful support provided by the staff from the Research Centre for Health (ReaCH). 
It is also worth noting how the professors and postgraduate students in the group 
support and motivate each other. I believe this was one of the most fundamental 
takeaways for me on this visit. In short, concise and problem-solving discussions, 
emphasizing the importance of teamwork, can certainly optimize results. 

 

Caroline and Ayodeji Matuluko at Queen Elizabeth 
University Hospital, Glasgow
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